MINUTES OF MEETING OF FINANCE COMMITTEE

Date of Meeting:  February 20, 2008

Date of Transcription:  February 22, 2008

Transcribed by:  Kelly Barrasso

I. CALL MEETING TO ORDER

Mr. St. Pierre called the meeting to order at 6:35 P.M.

II. ROLL CALL

Members Present:
Carl St. Pierre, Chairman




Dan Cheever, Vice Chairman




Donna Bronk




Dominic Cammarano




Bonnie Cotulli (Arrived at 7:09 P.M.)




Dick Paulsen (Arrived at 6:43 P.M.)

Members Absent:
David Trudell

Also Present:

Bruce Sauvageau, BOS Liaison (Arrived at 7:11 P.M.)




John McAuliffe, Town Administrator (Arrived at 7:25 P.M.)




Jim Potter, BOS Liaison (Arrived at 7:15 P.M.)




John Sanguinet, BOS Admin. Assistant (Arrived at 7:25 P.M.)

III. DEPARTMENTAL BUDGET REVIEWS

A. Planning Department

Present before the FinCom:
Chuck Gricus, Town Planner

Mr. Gricus stated that more money is needed to fund the mileage line item.  This line item has only been allocated $300.00.  The Conservation Agent utilizes $1,300 - $1,500 worth of mileage each year.  The department had a van, but it was inoperable & is now at Municipal Maintenance.  Mr. St. Pierre noted that this van is now off the road.

Mr. St. Pierre asked what major shortfalls there are in the budget.  Mr. Gricus stated mileage & office supplies.  Office supplies should be $1,500 as it states in the Administrator’s budget, not $400.00 as printed.  He stated that $2,300 is for conferences.

Mr. Cheever stated that through zoning & development, the Town receives revenue.  The Town’s priority in the Strategic Plan was protecting open space, but there is no financial incentive for this.  He feels the Town’s priority relative to development goes against the philosophy of protecting open space.  He asked what other towns do re:  incentives for open space.  Mr. Gricus noted the 61A program.  He will look into what incentives other towns offer.

Mr. St. Pierre asked re:  the cost of zoning articles for the Town Meeting process.  Mr. Gricus stated that much of the cost deals w/ advertising & it depends on the size of the article.  Mr. St. Pierre asked if it would be better to only insert three or four articles at a time on the Warrant.  Mr. Gricus stated there will only be about four articles on this upcoming Warrant & they will be submitted next week when the Planning Board firms them up on Monday.  The public hearing on these articles will be held in March.

NOTE:
Mr. Paulsen arrived at this time.

Mr. Gricus stated that any vehicle that is operational would benefit his department.

IV. DISCUSSION RE:  PETITION ARTICLE SUBMITTED BY CHRIS GABRIEL

Present before the FinCom:
Chris Gabriel





Maureen Gabriel

Mr. St. Pierre stated the intent of this discussion is to give Mr. Gabriel a chance to present his petition article due to what happened at the last Town Meeting (re:  his article).

Mr. Gabriel stated he proposed an article at the last Spring Town Meeting relative to changing his property back to Strip Commercial zoning vs. Commercial General.  His property had been zoned Strip Commercial for 70 years.  He discussed things that cannot be done now on his property under Commercial General zoning.  There is too much to give up re:  his property & this new zoning.  He doesn’t want to give up a non-food drive-through use.  This would generate more tax money for the Town.  Other property owners in the area also want their properties to go back to Strip Commercial zoning.  He is not speaking re:  spot zoning.  It is a wide, expansive area as was stated in the article.  This property is his retirement.

Mr. Cammarano asked if a traffic study was conducted on this specific stretch of highway & if something was stated about drive-throughs.   He feels there were issues w/ why the Town didn’t want drive-throughs on this stretch of roadway.  

Mr. Cheever feels the last thing the Town needs is more fast food restaurants, gas stations or liquor stores.  He feels that areas such as where Wal-Mart is located does generate taxes, but it creates an eyesore & safety issues on the roads.  He feels zoning changes were made for a good reason & he will review these reasons carefully.  Mr. Gabriel feels fast food restaurants look better vs. mobile home parks.  He wants to be able to have his property have a permitted use for a non-fast food drive-through, such as a bank.  Brief discussion ensued re:  traffic lights.  Mr. Gabriel stated there are new lights on this stretch of road that don’t create safety issues.  He would be in favor of being able to apply for a Special Permit for a non-fast food drive-through.

Mr. St. Pierre asked if Mr. Gabriel’s business has been affected negatively since the zoning change & asked if he has proof.  Mr. Gabriel stated his business has been affected.  He discussed plans he has showing what type of business could be brought in if his property was still zoned Strip Commercial vs. General Commercial.  Mr. Cammarano asked what type of business these plans are based on.  Mr. Gabriel stated an office building or a bank.  He stated he can’t have these sorts of buildings on his property now because of the zoning changes.  He possibly could go for a Variance, but he doesn’t want to have to do this.

Ms. Bronk asked if Mr. Gabriel has any potential leases.  Mr. Gabriel stated he doesn’t, but he needs something to look at.

Mr. Paulsen would like an analysis of what the costs would be for building zones & the differential between the two zonings.  He asked how Morse Lumber can be expanding & have no issues.  Mr. Gabriel stated this business is different than his.

Mr. St. Pierre stated once the FinCom receives the approved article & reviews it, Mr. Gabriel can come back & go over it w/ the FinCom.  Mr. Gabriel & the FinCom members concurred.

NOTE:
Ms. Cotulli arrived at this time.

Mr. St. Pierre would like to know how Mr. Gabriel is limited w/ this zoning change.  He needs proof.  Mr. Cammarano needs to know the properties worth w/ the present zoning vs. the old zoning.

V. PUBLIC HEARING ON FY09 BUDGET

Mr. St. Pierre opened the public hearing on the FY09 budget at 7:11 P.M.

NOTE:
Selectman Sauvageau arrived at this time.

Mr. St. Pierre asked if anyone from the public wished to ask questions or comment on the FY09 budget.

Present before the FinCom:
Geoffrey Swett, Resident & School Committee Chair

Mr. Swett asked if the budget being considered is utilizing House I numbers or have there been changes.  Mr. St. Pierre stated the only figures the FinCom has are the House I figures.  The $326,000 reduction in lottery receipts was not seen favorably by the Legislature.  He has seen no new numbers.  Discussion ensued re:  the reduction of $326,000.  Mr. St. Pierre stated the $326,000 figure (gaming receipts) has not been utilized in the budget because it is not guaranteed.  There will be a decrease in excise receipts & receipts as a whole.  There will be an increase in operational costs.

NOTE:
Selectman Potter arrived at this time.

Mr. Swett asked re:  the status of the Sewer Administrative fee.  Mr. St. Pierre stated the Board of Sewer Commissioners have not decided anything yet re:  this fee.  Selectman Sauvageau stated this number can be made available.  He will be moving to eliminate this fee except for benefits & billable operations.  He doesn’t feel this fee money should be counted upon.  The Board of Sewer Commissioners have not voted on it yet.

Mr. Swett asked if there is a draft budget document.  Mr. St. Pierre there is a draft, but the FinCom does not have the Administrator’s proposed budget yet.  The FinCom may not have it until March.  The FinCom has not made any decisions as of yet.  They are waiting for information from the Administrator, for example, the WPCF numbers.  He is hoping the Senate’s numbers will be higher.  The Cherry Sheet is not set in stone on several items.  Selectmen Sauvageau stated the Administrator will have the budget w/in the next three weeks & it will be complete & balanced.  The due date of the budget to the FinCom is 3/14/08.

Selectman Sauvageau asked what the intention of the School Committee is in asking for an additional $1 million.  Mr. Swett stated the School Committee also has rough numbers.  The School Committee passed a budget that was $1 million more than minimum net school spending.  He understands the Town will not be able to provide an additional $1 million without an override, but before making cuts on top of cuts that were already made, the School Committee would like the voters to direct them.  If minimum school spending goes to Town Meeting, an amendment will be made for a vote.  If the amendment is approved, an override would be needed.  If it is voted down, additional cuts will be made.  Mr. Sauvageau doesn’t know if Town Meeting is reflective of what the majority of the Town’s taxpayers want.  He feels this would force the issue of an override.  He doesn’t feel a majority of the BOS would support an override.  The BOS is the legal entity to place an override question on the ballot.  

NOTE:
Mr. McAuliffe, Town Administrator & John Sanguinet, BOS Administrative Assistant arrived at this time.

Mr. Swett understands that Town Meeting isn’t representative of all taxpayers.  He would be uncomfortable not doing something the voters want.  The electorate has a responsibility to vote yes or no knowing the consequences.  He spoke re:  an initiative petition.  Selectman Sauvageau stated there will never be a majority of the Town electorate going to Town Meeting.  The electorate of the Town have spoken that they do not support overrides.  This issue seems to be whether the BOS will save the matter or bear the consequences.  The School Committee has obligations to make hard decisions also.  On the Town side, there is a concerted effort to make hard decisions.  He feels the School Committee needs to address hard decisions.  Mr. Swett stated he takes exception to some of these statements, such as the School Committee has not looked at hard decisions.  He feels Town Meeting has the right to make decisions.  

VI. BUSINESS

A. Long Range Sub-Committee Report

Mr. Cheever presented & discussed the sub-committee’s long range report.  (Attached as reference).

Mr. St. Pierre stated the information presented shows that Prop 2 ½ doesn’t work to maintain a level of services.  The consequences are paying for services in addition to what is allowed under Prop 2 ½ or dwindle down Town government.  This in turn will impact the support to schools.  He spoke re:  some areas that need to be looked at in the budget, for example, the library, street lights, COA, lifeguards, & summer police.  

Mr. St. Pierre discussed the issue of a contingent override & why Town Meeting voters should consider it.  He discussed draft proposed figures of a contingency budget & how the $1 million the School Committee is looking for would fit in.  The Town is currently running 3% below to provide baseline services.  He discussed how a contingency budget would incorporate school transportation.

Ms. Bronk stated some residents can’t do this.  Mr. St. Pierre understands, but there are options.  A contingent budget could be submitted or two budgets could be submitted.  Selectman Sauvageau stated overrides can be discussed, but it is a waste of time.  There will not be an override as he understands the BOS’s position.  He feels a contingency will confuse Town Meeting.  

Mr. Cheever stated if there is no override, cuts will be made.  He asked if the BOS will direct the Administrator to reduce, for example, sick days from 15 to five & make personnel policy changes vs. school changes that can be made.  Selectman Sauvageau stated two reductions (as Mr. Cheever outlined above) are not enough.  More is needed to be done.  The BOS will look at every conceivable idea to obtain a balanced budget.  Taxpayers want cuts made before any more taxes are imposed or there is an override.  

Mr. Paulsen feels there are two different types of cuts.  There are cuts to personnel & departments & cuts that Mr. Cheever has spoken about.  The dynamic of how things are done could be changed.  The Administrator stated it takes time to negotiate contracts.  Mr. Cheever’s suggestions are something to go slowly with.  Health insurance & State aid are most of the problem.  Prop 2 ½ has worked well on a department level.  Choices on a short-term basis are thin.  Some of these ideas sound good, but they don’t always work well & take time.  Mr. Foster, when he was acting Town Administrator, cut $1 million out of the budget, including layoffs last fiscal year.  This should have brought the budget to the bottom of the curve & the Town should have been in a better condition.  He is surprised at the severity of what the budget looks like.  

The Administrator discussed police overtime, health insurance, retirement, etc. which adds to the issues.  The figures being presented in the present budget don’t include contract negotiations.  It looks like there is a $700,000 deficit gap & again, this doesn’t include contract negotiations.  A 1% raise equates to $65,000.

Discussion ensued re:  the unemployment figure & the idea of a furlough day.  Mr. Cheever stated no matter what is decided on how to proceed, the Town will still be living year to year.  There is a need to look at unique ways to fix the problems & change the ways of doing business for anything to be beneficial.  He worries about the short-term solutions.

Selectman Potter feels collective boards need to come together.  If energy & health insurance costs can’t be controlled, there may need to be a transfiguration of what government is to the people, for example, does government need to be open seven days per week or be open different hours that work for people.

Mr. Cammarano feels time is needed to make hard cuts & conduct research, but, there isn’t enough time.  Selectman Sauvageau stated there is a need to follow the process & he noted how the Town has arrived at this point, for example, over-estimating & poor management.

Ms. Bronk expressed concern about losing site of the children when looking at cuts.  There has to be a way to figure out how not to affect the children.  Selectman Sauvageau stated the Town doesn’t have the money to give more than minimum school spending.  Discussion ensued.

Mr. Swett stated that there is only one department in Town that if it doesn’t do a good job, it closes down.  It is the schools.  He noted that 15% of taxes billed are for the Fire District.  Discussion ensued re:  the Fire District & the Water Dept.

Ms. Cotulli stated either approach to the budget is only a temporary fix.  She is not in favor or an override.  There is not a consensus to the override approach.

Mr. Paulsen discussed a newspaper article re:  compensation of management & employees.  It noted hiring employees at a lower level & varying levels of expertise.  Selectman Sauvageau feels there is management in Town that is not giving the level of competence they are being paid for.  Discussion ensued.  Mr. St. Pierre stated the Town will either pay for good management or pay for mismanagement.

B. Nomination of Finance Committee Clerk

MOTION:
Mr. Cheever moved to nominate Ms. Bronk as Clerk of the Finance Committee.  Ms. Cotulli seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

C. Next Meeting Date

The FinCom members concurred to meet next Thursday, February 28, 2008 at 6:30 P.M. w/ the Selectmen.  After this meeting, the FinCom may need to meet every Wed. & Thurs.

VII. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:
Mr. Cheever moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:50 P.M.  Ms. Bronk seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

Respectfully submitted,

__________________________

Kelly Barrasso, Transcriptionist

Date signed:  __________________________

Attest:  _______________________________


Donna Bronk, Clerk


FINANCE COMMITTEE

Date filed:  ____________________________

Date copy sent to Town Clerk:  ____________________________
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